



GEN-FIND RESEARCH ASSOCIATES, INC.

Mailing Address: #101 - 5170 Dunster Road, Suite #521 Nanaimo, British Columbia, Canada V9T 6M4

Tel: (250) 390-1766 * Fax: (250) 390-1787 E-mail: info@gen-find.com

22 November 2016

FASKEN MARTINEAU DUMOULIN LLP

550 Burrard Street, Suite #2900 Vancouver, BC V6C 0A3

Attention: Ian Cassie - Partner & Supervising Lawyer

Dear Mr. Cassie:

RE: DESCENDANCY OF JAMES C. KAVANAGH - LIVING HEIRS - YOUR FILE #252295.00114

hank you for your patience in this matter and know that we have been working on the aforementioned case since last month which is coming together nicely. This interim report is to provide you with a heads-up once we reached completion of the retainer your office sent us.

The following will provide you with information upon which to base your decision, however we now recommend that you continue with the investigation to the budgetary limit (\$2200). We now worry a lot about completing all of the heirs within this limit, given the large number of heirs that are coming apparent, however we will do our best and then you can reassess any further directions you wish to follow. For now, we would highly suggest that you do not try connecting with any of the found heirs [footnoted in 'blue' in this report] until the assignment is completed, as information may yet change.

So, take a quick peek into the findings and then give us your blessing to proceed to the amount of the budget. I anticipate a full report should be available to you before Christmas if you get back to us soon. In the meantime, we will hold-off further work until we hear from you however please do not wait too long to respond or most of the repositories will be closed for the upcoming holidays!

CLIENT'S KNOWN FACTS: The *Decedent*, **James C. Kavanagh** of Vancouver is known in 1911 to have owned 5/6th interest in property as per an Indenture dated 4th December 1911 within the bounds of the Municipality of Langley, BC. Refer to client's letter dated 29th September 2016.

OBJECTIVES: Search for the descendants and living heirs of the aforementioned James C. Kavanagh.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS: James Charles Kavanagh was indeed a Vancouver resident in 1911 and is the only James Kavanagh in the area during this period which highly suggests that this is the same individual despite the lack of additional corroborating evidence from the client.

James Charles Kavanagh (b. 9th March 1850/51/52 in Niagara Falls, ON¹; d. 13th November 1922 at Los Angeles, CA^{2, 3}; bu. Calvary Cemetery, Los Angeles, CA⁴)⁵, s/o **Timothy & Ellen Kavanagh**, was Brandon's first postmaster in 1881, an alderman in 1884 on the Brandon Municipal Council and later a financier & bonds broker. Herein are some interesting facts on James Kavanagh:

"Like many settlers in western Canada, James received a grant of real property. In 1885, a Mr. Bell of Brandon complained that James had improperly claimed this land when Mr. Bell had not fulfilled all of the homesteading requirements. Since James was the postmaster in Brandon, it was impossible for him to live on the homestead property for six months in every year for three years. As well, James had not made the proper improvements to the land. It is not clear what happened to this property.

James continued to be the postmaster through the 1880s and 1890s.

In 1898, James was a director of the Northwest Fire Insurance Company.

On December 24, 1900, he was dismissed from the position of postmaster for Kavanagh for allegedly "offensive partisanship."

About 1902, he moved to Winnipeg and became the proprietor of the Leland Hotel.

About 1904, he sold the Leland Hotel to Eli Joel "Mac" Rochon. James was still living in Winnipeg in 1906.

James first appeared in the Vancouver directories in 1910. He lived at 885 Chilco Street from 1910 to 1913. In 1915, he was at the Grosvenor Hotel at 840 Howe Street.

¹Border Crossing of James C. Kavanagh & Family; *Border Crossings from Canada to U.S (1895-1956)*; part the *Manifest of Alien Arrivals at Blaine, Washington (1905-1924)*; NARA Microfilm A3416, roll 4, RG 85 - *Records of the Immigration and Naturalization Service*. Originals held by the National Archives and Records Administration (Washington, DC) though digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca> on the 13th September 2016.

²Death Certificate for James Charles Kavanagh; *General Register of Deaths for California*; Los Angeles Co.; reg. 13th November 1922; file #1922-008837. Held by and extracted from Department of Public Health - Vital Records Office - Los Angeles County (Los Angeles, CA, USA).

³Death Notice for James Charles Kavanagh; "Deaths" in the *Los Angeles Examiner* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 15th November 1922 (Wed.), p. 19. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁴Death Certificate for James Charles Kavanagh; *General Register of Deaths for California*; Los Angeles Co.; reg. 13th November 1922; file #1922-008837. Held by and extracted from Department of Public Health - Vital Records Office - Los Angeles County (Los Angeles, CA, USA).

⁵Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

-4-

James and Nellie travelled frequently to California, especially during the winter months. Their daughter, Mary, was married to Percival Thompson, who was from a wealthy Chicago family. Percival and Mary built a large house in Coronado, California, just down the beach from the Hotel del Coronado.

By 1915, James and Nellie were settled in California. For a time, Nellie's address was the Bryson Apartments, which was then a new building on Wilshire Boulevard in Los Angeles."

James married **Helen (Nellie) Leahy** (b. 20th April 1858 at Halifax, Nova Scotia; d. 27th November 1944 at Coronado, San Diego Co., CA⁷; bu. Calvary Cemetery at Los Angeles, CA)⁸, both of Irish origins, in about 1886 likely in Manitoba into the Roman Catholic faith producing six (6) issue^{9,10,11,12,13,14,15}: **Mary Adelaide Alberta Kavanagh** (b. 9th September 1885 at Bran don, MB; d. 28th November 1960 at San Diego, CA¹⁶;

⁶Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁷Death Notice for Helen Leahy Kavanagh; "Deaths" in the *San Diego Union* (San Diego, CA); dated 29th November 1944 (Wed.), p. 7B. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁸Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <<u>www.ancestry.ca></u>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁹Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

¹⁰Household of James and Nellie Kavanagh; *1891 Federal Census of Canada*; Manitoba, Selkirk District (#9), Brandon Subdistrict; LAC microfilm roll #T-6295; family #237. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca on the 13th September 2016.

¹¹ Household of James and Nellie Kavanagh; 1901 Federal Census of Canada; Manitoba, Selkirk District (#6), Brandon Subdistrict (#B-9); p. 13, family #122. Held by and extracted from Ancestry < www.ancestry.ca> on the 13th September 2016.

¹²Household of James and Nellie Kavanagh; *1906 Western Canada Census*; Manitoba, Winnipeg District, Ward One Subdistrict (#1A); p. 19, family #140. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca on the 13th September 2016.

¹³Household of James and Nellie Kavanagh; *1911 Federal Census of Canada*; British Columbia, Vancouver District (#12), Vancouver City Sub-district (#2); 885 Chilco Street; p. 9, family #90. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca on the 13th September 2016.

¹⁴Household of Ellen Harris; *1920 Federal Census of the United States*; California, Los Angeles Assembly District 63 (#165); NARA microfilm roll #T625_106; p. 8A, image #832. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com> on the 13th September 2016.

¹⁵Household of Helen Kavanagh; *1920 Federal Census of the United States*; California, San Diego Co., Coronado (#239); NARA microfilm roll #T625_130; p. 14BA, image #747. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com> on the 13th September 2016.

¹⁶Obituary Notice for Mary Kavanagh Thompson; "Services Scheduled for Mrs. Thompson" in the *San Diego Union* (San Diego, CA); dated 30th November 1960 (Wed.), p. A8 and 1st December 1960 (Thu.), p. B14. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

-5-

bu. Holy Cross Mausoleum, Coronado, CA)¹⁷, **Edmund Lewis Kavanagh** (b. 20th November 1888 at Brandon, MB¹⁸, ¹⁹; d. 27th November 1919 at Imperial, Imperial Co. CA^{20, 21}), **Joseph Gregory "Neville" Kavanagh** (b. 13th March 1890 at Brandon, MB²²; d. 3rd January 1957 at San Diego, CA^{23,24}; bu. in the Holy Cross Mausoleum, Coronado, CA), **Stanley Norbert Kavanagh** (b. 2nd June 1893 at Brandon, MB²⁵; d. 18th December 1953 at San Diego, CA²⁶), **Kathleen Frances Kavanagh** (b. 5th April 1894 at Brandon, MB²⁷;

¹⁷Death Certificate for Mary K. Thompson; *General Register of Deaths for California*; San Diego Registry; reg. 28th November 1960; file no. unk. Held by though not yet extracted from the Department of Health for California - Vital Statistics (San Diego, CA, USA).

¹⁸Birth Certificate for Edward (sic) Kavanagh; *General Register of Births for Manitoba*; Brandon Registry; reg. 20th November 1888; file #1888,005122. Held by though not yet extracted from the Registrar of Vital Statistics (Winnipeg, MB, Canada).

¹⁹Military Attestation Papers and Personnel File for Edmund Lewis Kavanagh; *Canadian Overseas Expeditionary Force Personnel Records (1914-1919)*; Edmund Lewis Kavanagh (b. 20th November 1888); regimental #541933; RG 150, Acc. 1992-93/166, box 5007 - 19. Held by and extracted from Library and Archives Canada (Ottawa, ON, Canada).

²⁰Death Certificate for E. L. Kavanagh; *General Register of Deaths for California*; Imperial Registry; dated 27th November1919; file #1919-41120. Held by and extracted from the Department of Health - Vital Statistics - San Diego Co. (San Diego, CA, USA).

²¹Death Notice for Edmund Lewis Kavanagh; "Body Found in Cabin Shows a Foul Deed Done" in the *Imperial County Calexico Chronicle* (Imperial, CA); dated 28th November 1919 (Fri.), p. 6. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA); and Autopsy Results for Edmund Lewis Kavanagh; "Kavenaugh Not Murdered, Now Almost Certain" in the *Imperial County Calexico Chronicle* (Imperial, CA); dated 29th November 1919 (Sat.), p. 1. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA);

²²Birth Certificate for Joseph Gregory Kavanagh; *General Register of Births for Manitoba*; Brandon Registry; reg. 13th March 1890; file #1890,003983. Held by though not yet extracted from the Registrar of Vital Statistics (Winnipeg, MB, Canada).

²³Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

²⁴Death Notice for Joseph Neville Kavanagh; "J. N. Kavanagh Dies" in the *San Diego Union* (San Diego, CA); dated 5th January 1957 (Sat.), p. A14. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

²⁵Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

²⁶Death Notice for Stanley N. Kavanagh; "Deaths" in the *San Diego Union (San Diego, CA)*; dated 20th December 1953 (Sun.), p. B6. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

²⁷Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

d. 1919 at Cheyenne, WY²⁸), and **Doreen Gertrude Kavanagh** (b. 4th May 1897 at Brandon, MB;^{29, 30} d. 16th September 1983 at Los Angeles, CA.^{31,32} The family left Vancouver, crossing at Blaine, WA on the 16th December 1914 and were destined for Coronado, CA.³³

1. **MARY ADELAIDE ALBERTA KAVANAGH** immigrated to the United States in about 1907/08, married **Percival Thompson** (b. 26th September 1874 at Chicago, IL; d. 13th January 1943 at Coronado, San Diego Co., CA³⁴)³⁵, s/o **William Hale Thompson** & **Medora Gale**, on the 5th September 1908 at Seattle, King Co., WA³⁶ and produced four (4)

²⁸Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* www.ancestry.ca; extracted on 13th September 2016.

²⁹Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

³⁰Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

³¹Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

³²Obituary Notice for Doreen Kavanagh Campbell; "Deaths" in the *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 19th September 1983 (Mon.), sec. 2, p. 2 . Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

³³Border Crossing of James C. Kavanagh & Family; *Border Crossings from Canada to U.S (1895-1956)*; part the *Manifest of Alien Arrivals at Blaine, Washington (1905-1924)*; NARA Microfilm A3416, roll 4, RG 85 - *Records of the Immigration and Naturalization Service*. Originals held by the National Archives and Records Administration (Washington, DC) though digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* <<u>www.ancestry.ca</u>> on the 13th September 2016.

³⁴Obituary Notice for Percival Thompson; "Deaths" in the *San Diego Union* (San Diego, CA); dated 15th January 1943 (Fri.), p. B6. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

³⁵Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

³⁶Marriage Certificate for Percival Thompson to Mary Alberta Kavanagh; *General Register of Marriages for Washington*; dated 10th September 1908; file #1908-021607. Digital copies held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com > on the 1st October 2016.

offspring^{37,38,39}: **Helen Gale Thompson** (b.1909 in Coronado, San Diego Co., CA; d. 1933 in Little Rock, Pulaski Co., AR),⁴⁰ **Kathleen Mary Thompson** (b. 25th August 1910 at Coronado, San Diego Co., CA; d. 13th August 1992 at Arlington, Arlington Co. VA)⁴¹, **Marion Frances Thompson** (b. circa 1912 in Coronado, San Diego Co., CA; d. 1st April 1989 in San Diego, CA), and **Mary "Lenore" Thompson** (b. 2nd July 1918 at Coronado, San Diego Co., CA; d. 9th December 1998 at Carson City, NV).⁴²

Helen Gale Thompson married Col. John Rison Fordyce Jr. (B. 5th December 1903 at Little Rock, Pulaski Co., AR; d. 23rd May 1943 at Little Rock, Pulaski Co., AR), ⁴³ s/o John Rison Fordyce & Lillian Augusta Powell, married on the 18th February 1928 likely in Arkansas⁴⁴ producing two children: Lillian Fordyce and John Fordyce. The couple divorced and he remarried to a Mary Downs Lander (b. 1911 at Arkansas; d. 2007, place unknown) on the 1st February 1936 in Little Rock, AR whom had three (3) more children.⁴⁵

Lillian Fordyce married a **Mr. Blackwell**. Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

John Fordyce - Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

³⁷Household of Percival & Mary Thompson; *1920 Federal Census of the United States*; California, San Diego District, Coronado (#239); NARA microfilm roll #T625_130; p. 14B, image #747. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

³⁸Household of Percival & Mary Thompson; *1930 Federal Census of the United States*; California, San Diego District, Coronado (#0034); LDS microfilm roll #2339925; p. 13A, image #739.0. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

³⁹Household of Percival & Mary Thompson; *1940 Federal Census of the United States*; California, San Diego District, Coronado (#37-49); NARA microfilm roll #T627_296; p. 8A. Held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com> on the 1st October 2016.

⁴⁰Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁴¹Burial of Charles Allen Buchanan (1904-2001) and Kathleen Thompson-Buchanan (1910-1992); *FindAGrave* <<u>www.findagrave.com</u>>; Arlington National Cemetery (Arlington, VA); memorial #49222912 and #8793275. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Charles Buchanan.

⁴²Obituary Notice for Mary Lenore Thompson-Hopkins; "Deaths" in *the Reno Gazette-Journal* (Reno, NV); dated 14th December 1998; p. unk. Held by though not yet extracted from the Reno Public Library (Reno, NV, USA).

⁴³Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁴⁴Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁴⁵Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

Kathleen Mary Thompson married Rear Admiral **Charles Allen Buchanan** (b. 28th October 1904 at Brookville, Franklin Co., IN; d. 3rd April 2001 at Annapolis, Arlington Co., VA) in about 1932 in San Diego, CA and producing four (4) children: **Mary Gale Buchanan** (b. 2nd March 1933 San Diego, CA; d. 19th February 2012 at Annapolis, Annapolis Co., VA)⁴⁶, **Charles Allen Buchanan Jr.** (b. circa 1935 in San Diego, CA), **John Goodwin Buchanan** (b. 7th February 1939 at San Diego, CA; d. 12th November 2007 at Virginia Beach or Suffolk City, VA), and **Kathleen Thompson Buchanan** (b. circa 1941 at San Diego, CA).

Mary Gale Buchanan did no marry. NO ISSUE

Charles Allen Buchanan Jr. did marry and currently resides in Lisbon, Portugal. 47, 48

Dr. **John Goodwin Buchanan** may be now deceased in Toronto. He was last known in 2001 living at Virginia Beach, VA. ⁴⁹ Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

Kathleen Buchanan married a **Mr. Lee** and was last known living in Potomac, MD in 2001⁵⁰ though by 2012 is listed living at Bethesda, MD and appears to be divorced.⁵¹

Marion Frances Thompson married a (1) William Rhodes Darling Jr. (b. 3rd April 1909 at San Diego, CA; d. 17th December 1987 at Las Vegas, Clark Co.,

⁴⁶Burial of Mary Gale Buchanan (1933-2012); *FindAGrave* < <u>www.findagrave.com</u>>; unk. cemetery; memorial #85589443. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Mary Gale Buchanan.

⁴⁷Burial of Charles Allen Buchanan (1904-2001) and Kathleen Thompson-Buchanan (1910-1992); *FindAGrave* <<u>www.findagrave.com</u>>; Arlington National Cemetery (Arlington, VA); memorial #49222912 and #8793275. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Charles Buchanan.

⁴⁸Burial of Mary Gale Buchanan (1933-2012); FindAGrave < www.findagrave.com >; unk. cemetery; memorial #85589443. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Mary Gale Buchanan. According to this obituary, Charles Buchanan Jr. May be contacted thru the Luso-American Foundation at Rua Sacramento a Lapa 21, 1249 Lisbon, Portugal.

⁴⁹Burial of Charles Allen Buchanan (1904-2001) and Kathleen Thompson-Buchanan (1910-1992); *FindAGrave* < www.findagrave.com >; Arlington National Cemetery (Arlington, VA); memorial #49222912 and #8793275. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Charles Buchanan.

⁵⁰Burial of Charles Allen Buchanan (1904-2001) and Kathleen Thompson-Buchanan (1910-1992); *FindAGrave* < www.findagrave.com >; Arlington National Cemetery (Arlington, VA); memorial #49222912 and #8793275. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Charles Buchanan.

⁵¹Burial of Mary Gale Buchanan (1933-2012); FindAGrave < www.findagrave.com >; unk. cemetery; memorial #85589443. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notice for Mary Gale Buchanan. According to this obituary and confirmed with the U.S. National Telephone Index (ver. 2016), Kathleen Thompson-Buchanan resides at 4802 Jamestown Road, Bethesda, MD 20816; Tel: (301) 229-1388.

NV)⁵² and last known of Coronado, CA in 1943; (2) **Mr. Snyder**; and (3) **Mr. Miller**.⁵³ It is unknown how many issue she bore. William later married a woman named '**Thora**' [*maiden surname unknown*] and he bore two (2) children though the mother is uncertain at this time: **Wendy Darling** (circa 14th October 1927) and **Susan Cameron Darling** (b. 27th December 1929 at San Diego Co, CA; d. 7th September 2010, place unknown).

Wendy Darling married a Richard Dennis Payne and they reside in Long Beach, CA.⁵⁴

Susan Cameron Darling may have married a Mr. Menzie. Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

Mary "Lenore" Thompson married (1) Wilson Doty North (b. 17th April 1913 at Pasadena, CA; d. 25th November 1990 at Coronado, San Diego Co., CA),⁵⁵ s/o Adophus Stewart North & Marie Augusta Bixby, on the 17th December 1937 at Yuma, AZ⁵⁶ and produced no known issue. Wilson subsequently remarried Caroline Louise Wilson, d/o Lyle Clifford Wilson & Helen Jolley, in about 1944 in Coronado, CA producing two (2) children: Wilson Stewart North (1945-2016) and Caroline North (1947 -).⁵⁷ She later married (2) Robert Warrick Hopkins (b. 12th July 1920 at Cameron, CO; d. 19th January 1999 at Carson City, NV; bu. in Genoa Cemetery, Genoa, Douglas Co., NV)⁵⁸ after 1945 in Nevada. Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

2. EDMUND LEWIS KAVANAGH enlisted in Calgary for WWI and served in the

⁵²Obituary Notice for William R. Darling; "Deaths" in *the Las Vegas Review Journal* (Las Vegas, NV); dated 19th December 1987 (Sat.); p. B2. Held by though not yet extracted from the Reno Public Library (Reno, NV, USA).

⁵³Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁵⁴. According to the *U.S. National Telephone Index* (ver. 2016), Richard & Wendy Payne reside at 139 N. Loreta Walk, Long Beach, CA 90803-5038; Tel: (626) 285-2075.

⁵⁵Burial of Wilson Doty North (1913-1990 anc Caroline Louise Wilson-North (1920-1996); *FindAGrave* <www.findagrave.com>; Ashes scattered at Socorro, Baja, CA; memorial #169714988 and #98443756. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notices for Wilson North & Caroline North.

⁵⁶Marriage Certificate of Wilson Doty North and Mary Lenore Thompson; *General Register of Marriages for Arizona*; dated 17th December 1937; unk. file no.. Digital copies held by and extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com > on the 1st October 2016.

⁵⁷Burial of Wilson Doty North (1913-1990 and Caroline Louise Wilson-North (1920-1996); *FindAGrave* < www.findagrave.com >; Ashes scattered at Socorro, Baja, CA; memorial #169714988 and #98443756. Includes a transcription of the biographical information from the newspaper obituary notices for Wilson North & Caroline North.

⁵⁸Burial of Robert W. Hopkins (Wilson Doty North (1920-1999) and Lenore T. Hopkins (1918-1998); *FindAGrave* <www.findagrave.com>; Genoa Cemetery (Genoa, Douglas Co., NV); memorial #29799889 and #29800955.

Canadian Expeditionary Forces in France, though was normally employed as a Teamster.⁵⁹ He is not known to have married nor had any issue. **NO ISSUE**

3. **JOSEPH GREGORY "NEVILLE" KAVANAGH** worked as a lumberman and in 1917 enlisted with the Canadian Expeditionary Force during the First World War, serving with the forestry depot.⁶⁰ He was later a probationary temporary second lieutenant in the Central Flying School in England.⁶¹ Neville married (1) divorcee **Lucile Carter Hensley-Pettet** (b. 25th February 1891 inn Yates City, IL; d. 27th October 1959 off the coast of Mexico during a hurricane),⁶² d/o **Herman J. Hensley & Etha Belle Carter**, on the 21st December 1920 in Los Angeles, CA and the couple divorced childless in 1924⁶³; (2) to divorcee **Corinne Catherine Stacy-Wysong** (b. 19th July 1899 at Dayton, Montgomery Co., OH⁶⁴; d. 24th November 1980 at Torrance, Los Angeles Co., CA⁶⁵),⁶⁶ d/o **Charles Edward Stacy & Jennie Ethel Wampler**, on the 12th September 1924 at Long Beach, CA⁶⁷ and together they produced one (1) child⁶⁸, though were divorced by 1940: **Joseph**

⁵⁹Military Attestation Papers and Personnel File for Edmund Lewis Kavanagh; *Canadian Overseas Expeditionary Force Personnel Records (1914-1919)*; Edmund Lewis Kavanagh (b. 20th November 1888); regimental #541933; RG 150, Acc. 1992-93/166, box 5007 - 19. Held by and extracted from Library and Archives Canada (Ottawa, ON, Canada).

⁶⁰Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁶¹Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁶²Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁶³Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁶⁴Death Certificate for Corinne C. Weston (wife of Earl Weston); *General Register of Deaths for California*; Los Angeles County District #0190 Registry; dated 26th November 1980; file #1980-53941. Held by and extracted from the Department of Health - Vital Statistics - Los Angeles County (Los Angeles, CA, USA).

⁶⁵Death Certificate for Corinne C. Weston (Wife of Earl Weston); *General Register of Deaths for California*; Los Angeles County District #0190 Registry; dated 26th November 1980; file #1980-53941. Held by and extracted from the Department of Health - Vital Statistics - Los Angeles County (Los Angeles, CA, USA).

⁶⁶Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁶⁷Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁶⁸Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

Neville Kavanagh Jr. (b. 18th June 1925 at Long Beach, Los Angeles Co, CA; d. 9th October 1989 at San Diego, CA⁶⁹).⁷⁰

Joseph Kavanagh Jr. married (1) **Florence L. McDonald** and they had no children from this marriage; (2) **Jean Lorraine Lovell** (b. 18th August 1923; place unknown; d. 14th July 2010 at Clover, York Co., SC)⁷¹ with whom he also bore no children.^{72, 73} **NO ISSUE**

4. **STANLEY NORBERT KAVANAGH** in 1915 enlisted with the Canadian Expeditionary Force though was struck off strength in December of that year due to illness or wounds. ⁷⁴ In 1917, he registered with the United States military system and by 1924 was working as an investment salesman in Los Angeles. ⁷⁵ He married **Dorette B. Kendis** (b. 1902 in Nebraska; d. 14th July 1983 at Upland, San Bernadino Co, CA), ⁷⁶ d/o **Adolph Phillip Kendis & Stella Leece**, married 20th April 1924 in Los Angeles, CA⁷⁷ and the couple bore one child: **Doreen Kendis Kavanagh**. Dorette later married a **Mr. Ridgway**.

Doreen Kavanagh married a **Arthur Gus Morton** and may have been living in the San Diego area in 1953; they later divorced. Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

⁶⁹Death Notice for Joseph G. N. Kavanagh; "Deaths" in the *San Diego Union* (San Diego, CA); dated 12th October 1989 (Thu.), p. 16 . Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁷⁰Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁷¹Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* <www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁷²Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁷³Death Notice for Joseph G. N. Kavanagh; "Deaths" in the *San Diego Union* (San Diego, CA); dated 12th October 1989 (Thu.), p. 16. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁷⁴Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

To Unknown compiler; Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922); online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁷⁶Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁷⁷Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

5. **KATHLEEN FRANCES KAVANAGH** married Brig. General **Egmont Francis Koenig** (b. 23rd April 1892 at New York City, NY; d. 29th March 1974 at Santa Barbara, CA⁷⁸; bu. Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, VA),^{79, 80} s/o Dr. **Herman Koenig & Louise Alice Soff**, on the 11th December 1917 at Los Angeles, CA⁸¹ and bore only one(1) known child: **Stanley Francis Koenig** (b. October 1918 in San Diego, CA; d. 1st January 1973 at San Francisco, CA).⁸² After his divorce from Kathleen, Egmont later remarried to **Eleanor C. Hill** (b. 8th January 1902 in Washington, DC; d. 9th October 1990 at Washington, DC)⁸³ on the 19th June 1923 at Washington, DC and had three (3) additional children.⁸⁴

Stanley Koenig - Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

6. **DOREEN GERTRUDE KAVANAGH** married **William Wilson Campbell** (b. 28th June

⁷⁸Death Notice for General Egmont F. Koenig; "Deaths" in the *Santa Barbara News-Press* (Santa Barbara, CA); dated 30th March 1974 (Sat.), p. B1. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁷⁹Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁸⁰Obituary Notice for General Egmont F. Koenig; "Deaths and Funerals" in the *Santa Barbara News-Press* (Santa Barbara, CA); dated 29th March 1974 (Fri.), p. B4. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁸¹Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁸²Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁸³Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁸⁴Obituary Notice for General Egmont F. Koenig; "Deaths and Funerals" in the *Santa Barbara News-Press* (Santa Barbara, CA); dated 29th March 1974 (Fri.), p. B4. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

Client: Fasken Martineau DuMoulin LLP
Date: 22nd November 2016

-13-

1885 at Perry, IA^{85,86}; d. 2nd March 1941 at Los Angeles, CA^{87,88}; bu. Rosedale Cemetery, Los Angeles, CA), ^{89,90} s/o **William Leslie Campbell & Elizabeth Wilson**, on the 23rd June 1924 in Los Angeles, CA^{91,92} producing five (5) children⁹³: **Kathleen (Kay)** Campbell (b. 24th March 1925 at Los Angeles, CA), ⁹⁴ **Jean Therese Campbell** (b. 10th February 1927 at Los Angeles, CA; d. 8th October 1992 at Los Angeles, CA), ^{95,96} **William Wilson Campbell Jr.** (b. 2nd June 1928 at Los Angeles, CA; d. before 2016, place

Funeral Announcement for William Wilson Campbell; "Wm. W. Campbell Rites Tomorrow" in the *Los Angeles Herald Express* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 4th March 1941 (Tue.), p. B10. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁸⁶Death Certificate for William Wilson Campbell; *General Register of Deaths for California*; Los Angeles County District #1966 Registry; dated 5th March 1941; file #1941-002715. Held by and extracted from the Department of Health - Vital Statistics - Los Angeles County (Los Angeles, CA, USA).

⁸⁷Death Certificate for William Wilson Campbell; *General Register of Deaths for California*; Los Angeles County District #1966 Registry; dated 5th March 1941; file #1941-002715. Held by and extracted from the Department of Health - Vital Statistics - Los Angeles County (Los Angeles, CA, USA).

⁸⁸Funeral Announcement for William Wilson Campbell; "Wm. W. Campbell Rites Tomorrow" in the *Los Angeles Herald Express* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 4th March 1941 (Tue.), p. B10 . Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁹⁰Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

⁹¹Unknown compiler; *Vancouver West End History - James Charles Kavanagh (1850-1922)*; online article at https://westendvancouver.wordpress.com/biographies-a-m/biographies-k/kavanagh-james-charles-1850-1922/ extracted on 1st October 2016.

⁹²Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

⁹³Descendancy of James Charles Kavanagh and Nellie Irene Leahy: "Family Genealogy of Michael Charles Cavanagh and Anne Halford" in Public Trees on *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.ca>; extracted on 13th September 2016.

⁹⁴Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

⁹⁵ Obituary Notice for Jean Therese Campbell; "Deaths" in the *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 13th October 1992 (Tue.), p. A24. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁹⁶Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

unknown⁹⁷),⁹⁸ Mary "Patricia" Campbell (b. 15th October 1929 at Los Angeles, CA; d. 15th July 2016 at Palm Desert, Riverside Co., CA),^{99, 100} Mary Doreen Campbell (b. 19th May 1931 at Los Angeles, CA).¹⁰¹ Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell became a naturalized U.S. citizen in 1945.¹⁰²

Kathleen (Kay) Campbell married a **Mr. Fab(b)ri** by 1983, though by 2016 was married to a **Mr. Benham** and last known residing at Norwalk, CT. Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

Jean Campbell did not marry and had no known children. NO ISSUE

William Campbell - Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

Patricia Campbell married a James Carlisle Beaver Jr. (b. circa 1930 in Los Angeles, CA; d. 4th April 1991 at San Francisco, CA), ¹⁰³ s/o James Carlisle & Grace Beaver in 1948 and they produced give (5) children: James Carlisle Beaver III, Kathleen B. Beaver, William B. Beaver, Daniel P. Beaver and Timothy Michael Beaver.

James Beaver III and wife **Jane Wiester** were last known residing in Palm Desert, CA in 2016. 104

⁹⁷Obituary Notice for Patricia Campbell Beaver; "Deaths" in the *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 21st July 2016 (Thu.), p. unk. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

⁹⁸Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

¹⁰⁰Obituary Notice for Patricia Campbell Beaver; "Deaths" in the *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles, CA); dated 21st July 2016 (Thu.), p. unk. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

¹⁰¹Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

¹⁰²Petition for U.S. Naturalization for Doreen Kavanagh-Campbell; *Petitions for Naturalization into the United States of America*; District of Los Angeles, CA; dated 1944; file #1944-122007. Digital copies extracted from *Ancestry* < www.ancestry.com on the 1st October 2016.

¹⁰³Obituary Notice for James Carlisle Beaver; "Deaths" in the *San Francisco Examiner* (San Francisco, CA); dated 7th April 1991 (Sun.), p. B7. Held by and extracted from the California State Library (Sacramento, CA, USA).

¹⁰⁴According to the *U.S. National Telephone Index* (ver. 2016), James & Jane Carlisle reside at 39565 Ciega Creek Drive, Palm Desert, CA 92260; Tel: (760) 776-5869.

Kathleen Beaver married a **Don** [*surname unknown*] and she was last known residing in Palm Desert in 2016.¹⁰⁵

William Beaver is last known residing in San Francisco in 2016.

Daniel Beaver and wife **Deborah L. Panter** were last known residing in Moraga, CA in 2016. 106

Timothy Beaver and wife **Pamela M. Tsakirgis** were last known residing at Westchester, CA in 2016.¹⁰⁷

Mary Campbell married a George "Addison" Appleby in 1955 and by 2016 were living at La Jolla, CA. Descendancy as of yet unknown and possible heirs may exist.

SUMMARY: So, lots more work involved here but you have some likely heirs and their contact information in the footnotes. We reiterate, **please do not contact any of these heirs until the investigation is completed as research results yet to come due may paint a different picture of surviving heirs before it is all over. At the end of the final report, we will summarize all known heirs & their whereabouts and also identify any branches we continue to have issues resolving.**

So, clearly more needs to be done on a number of branches. With our next round of investigations, we need to seek out more obituaries, estate files, and directory records specifically to narrow down more heirs from some of these outstanding branches. We will work to the budget limit and then report, billing you for the difference at that time. As mentioned at the beginning of this report, it is quite possible that more funds will be necessary to complete all of the lines however let's cross that bridge when we get to it.

A full accounting of the fees and expenses for this case will be made with our final report, however at the moment the total charges accumulated to-date are approximately about \$1200.00. Unless otherwise specifically requested, this digital report will be the only version issued. If your office requires copies of any of some or all of the source documents noted herein, please let us know at your convenience.

In closing, we are pleased that we have been able to provide your office with some initial information on this estate though much more work will be required to obtain a full picture of the actual heirs to this real estate. We look forward to your further comments and directions as desired however it is our intention to proceed

¹⁰⁵According to the *U.S. National Telephone Index* (ver. 2016), Kathleen Beaver resides at 202 Rennie Avenue, Venice, CA 90291; Tel: (310) 392-1438.

¹⁰⁶According to the *U.S. National Telephone Index* (ver. 2016), Daniel & Deborah Beaver reside at 62 Shuey Dr, Moraga, CA 94556; Tel: (415) 377-0389.

¹⁰⁷ According to the *U.S. National Telephone Index* (ver. 2016), Timothy & Pamela Beaver reside at 8312 Georgetown Avenue, Los Angeles, CA 90045-2613; Tel: (310) 670-8830. Possibly the telephone number is (424) 227-9137.

unless you advise us differently! We are hopeful that the assignment will be mostly completed before Christmas, but that will depend upon how quickly your office will get back to us after reading this report.

Cordially yours,

Brian W. Hutchison, Esq.

Quan le Hateling

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

BWH/cp Enclosures